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Introduction

In 2004, California voters authorized the Mental Health Services Act (MHSA) under Proposition
63 and established a special tax to support investments in mental health services. The Act
generates approximately $2 billion annually for mental health programs. Under this law, MHSA
funds distributed to California’s 59 local mental health agencies must be spent within specific
categories and within a defined period of time. In order to incentivize local (typically, county)
mental health agencies to make full use of these allocations, any funds left unspent in those
statutory timeframes must be returned to the state for reallocation. This expenditure incentive,
known as a fiscal reversion policy, is the focus of this report.

The California Department of Health Care Services, which oversees fiscal rules governing
California’s mental health system, reports that no mental health funds have reverted since 2008
despite evidence of counties retaining MHSA revenues beyond the statutory time limit
(Department of Health Care Services, n.d.). Typically, counties have three years in which to
spend MHSA funds for their primary MHSA programs, but funds also can be set aside for
workforce development and capital investments and those funds have a ten year reversion limit.
Counties also can dedicate MHSA funds to a prudent reserve, which is not subject to reversion.

Despite these rules, mental health advocates have raised concerns that counties have retained
MHSA revenues rather than dedicating those resources to unmet needs in their communities, and
that the Department of Health Care Services is not requiring unspent funds to revert.

In response to these concerns, in early 2016, the Mental Health Oversight and Accountability
Commission initiated a project to better understand the requirements of the MHSA fiscal
reversion policy, how it has been implemented by the State, how counties have responded to
those practices and whether there is sufficient public access to information on mental health
revenues, expenditures and, of course, unspent funds. The balance of this report describes the
context and background for the fiscal reversion requirement under the Mental Health Services
Act, including how relevant aspects of the Act have changed and how this project was
conducted. This report identifies key challenges and potential responses that emerged from that
process.

Background

California’s Welfare and Institution Code requires counties to spend their MHSA funds within
three years of receipt, with certain exceptions. The statute (WIC Section 5892(h)) states that:

Other than funds placed in a reserve in accordance with an approved plan, any
funds allocated to a county which have not been spent for their authorized
purpose within three years shall revert to the state to be deposited into the
(Mental Health Services) Fund and available for other counties in future years,
provided however, that funds for capital facilities, technological needs or
education and training may be retained for up to ten years before reverting to the
Fund.
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